CITY OF ELSBERRY

REGULAR SESSION 

JANUARY 8, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL

The Board of Aldermen of the City of Elsberry met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:30 pm.  Mayor Steve Wilch presided over the meeting.  Present were Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Short, Alderman Harper, Alderman Hartley, Alderman Kindred, Alderman DeMoulin, City Clerk Sue Hogarth, City Collector Katie Harper, and City Treasurer Tammy Sharpe.  Also present were Brian Hemmer of Alliance Water Resources, City Attorney Rob Guinness, Brian Marten from MECO Engineering, Police Chief Jeffries and Officer Airianna Brewer. 
Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order and led in the pledge to the flag.  Roll call deemed a quorum present.
Previous meeting minutes were not available for review and approval yet per Mayor Wilch.

PROJECT UPDATES

There was no project update from Chad at Boonslick Regional Planning Commission.

MECO Engineering Update from Brian Marten – everything has been done except they are waiting on Lamke to finish their retainage.  They are going to do an update on the PER for the wastewater plant so USDA can get started and get that into their new system.  USDA is updating their software program to streamline the project planning process.
The Board will have to amend the agenda to include the pay request for Lamke less the 5%  retainage.  Lamke submitted the pay request at the last meeting but the payment was declined awaiting the (2) change orders items.  Brian will adjust the final billing and meet with Mayor Wilch with the finalized amount at a later date.  We will set up another board meeting to approve the final corrected payment for Lamke when the budget is completed and ready to review.  There was no need to table the discussion since this topic was not on the agenda per Alderman Short.
A question was raise by Alderman Hartley requesting an update on the PSI pressure relief valves for the water towers.  Mayor Wilch requested to have this discussion added to the agenda for the next month’s board meeting. 
PETITIONS OF PEOPLE WHO FILED REQUESTS FOR AGENDA

William Bayley brought a sewer issue to the Board of Aldermen on behalf of his mother, Carolyn Sue Reece.  She had been charged approximately $39 per month for a sewer bill from July – September 2017 at her residence at 133 David Street when the sewer wasn’t even hooked up yet and he is requesting reimbursement for those 3 months plus a service call to Lonsberry since he thought he had a plumbing problem.  Per Brian Hemmer at Alliance, there was a delay with Lamke getting the sewer working on David Street.  There were some roots found after the sewer installation was done and Lamke had to go back and fix the sewer connection so the sewer had to be disconnected during this process.  It was found to be Lamke’s fault since the roots were not detected originally and it was reconnected just prior to Thanksgiving.  The sewer bill was presented by City Collector Katie Harper and Mayor Wilch recommended reimbursement based on this bill along with the Lonsberry plumbing bill.  

A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to reimburse the applicable sewer bills based on the actual water usage for the months that the sewer was disconnected along with the receipt from Lonsberry Plumbing that will be provided to Katie Harper from William Bayley.  Motion was seconded by Alderman Kindred.  

AYES – All in Favor 

NAYS – 0

Motion carried

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

911 Contract:

Jay Gourley was unable to attend the meeting but he sent an email that the annual contract for the City of Elsberry was due tonight with no changes.  Ordinance No. 2018-01-001 is to authorize Lincoln County to contract for 911 dispatch & related services for the City of Elsberry.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to read the ordinance twice, seconded by Alderman Harper.  

AYES – All in Favor

NAYS – 0

Motion carried


City Attorney Rob Guinness read the 911 contract ordinance with a 2nd reading.  A motion was made to adopt the ordinance by Alderman Rockwell, seconded by Alderman Harper

AYES – Rockwell, Kindred, Harper, DeMoulin, Hartley

NAYS - Short 

Motion carried with 5 ayes, 1 nay
Olive Rezoning:

Alderman Rockwell added this topic to the agenda for the duplex in Hillcrest.  Matt Hartley wants to build another duplex on the same line with the first duplex but one is zoned residential and one is zoned commercial.   A question was raised if this was originally discussed in a planning & zoning committee meeting.  Alderman Hartley would like to make this second property zoned as commercial so he can move forward and build the second duplex which will get rid of the last trailer on that property.  City Attorney Rob Guinness stated that our city ordinances say that only one building can be built on that one lot or it will have to be re-zoned as a multi-unit designation for the duplex.   If there was a meeting to re-zone this property in a planning & zoning meeting, we will need to find the paperwork.  Matt had applied for this re-zoning and he will bring the paperwork to City Hall.  Rob Guinness will check with City Clerk Sue Hogarth to locate this re-zoning paperwork before a motion can be made to give Matt Hartley permission to build the second duplex.  A meeting will be set up at a later date with the Planning and Zoning committee.
Final Payment – Lamke:

Mayor Wilch is not willing to have the City of Elsberry pay the bill to Lamke for the mistake in the sewer connection that had be corrected especially since the inspector they hired had also missed the roots problem on the initial installation.  A motion was made by Alderman DeMoulin not to pay this bill and was seconded by Alderman Hartley.  

AYES – All in Favor

NAYS – 0 

Motion carried
Police Department Budget:

Alderman Kindred stated that it is his understanding that we are starting off 2018 with $41,000-$46,000 in the red for the police department.   He is questioning how much was allocated from the general revenue fund to the emergency services department.   The aldermen discussed to alter the budget report to show year-to-date budget vs. actual and monthly breakdowns for payroll expenses.   Alderman Kindred asked Chief Jeffries about his overtime vs. straight time for the police staff.  Chief Jeffries stated that his overtime has been higher recently due to a reduction in manpower since Officer O’Brien was hurt and McDermott was fired.  They currently have (3) full-time, (3) part-time and (3) reserves and our police department is one of the lower paying police departments in the county.  Alderman Hartley discussed not having police coverage 24/7 to cut back on expenses.  Alderman Kindred would like to consider some other options to save on police department expenses including looking at contracting with the Lincoln County Sheriff’s Department.   There was discussion about percentages allowed for ticket revenue to fund the police department.  Court Clerk Tammy Sharpe also mentioned the increased expense for 911 dispatch services that comes out of the emergency services department that may be part of the cause for being in the red. 
Chief Jeffries stated that the police department has raised a lot of money with fundraisers to pay for their equipment, uniforms, etc. to help offset any additional expenses for their department.  Since the 2018 budget hasn’t been completed yet, dollar amounts can’t be verified.  Mayor Wilch is working with JoAnn on the 2018 budget and it should be completed later this week.  
NEW BUSINESS
Budget Transfer for 911 Contract:  

Since the 2018 budget has not been completed and approved yet, we will have to do a budget transfer out of the general revenue fund for 1st quarter for the 911 contract.  A motion was made to approve the budget transfer by Alderman Kindred and seconded by Alderman Rockwell.  

AYES – All in Favor

NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Police Department – Matt Hartley

Chief Jeffries had intended to resign in February 2018 and have Airianna take over as Chief.  An application was received but there was no vote by the board, it was only discussed in a separate meeting in September 2017.   Chief Jeffries hasn’t officially decided to resign so no action needs to be made at this time by the board.    
Bid for Lighting
Robert Henebry with Synergy Lighting has been researching some new avenues with Ameren and is working up some bids for new LED lighting / fixtures at the library.  The bid for the library comes in at close to $5,000 plus new fixtures and we could break even in about 5 years with the cost savings overall.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to table the discussion and add to the meeting agenda until all the information was available, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.
AYES – All in Favor

NAYS – 0

Motion carried

New Computer/Scanner Purchase for the Mayor
A motion was made by Alderman DeMoulin to purchase a new computer & scanner for Mayor Wilch for up to $500.00.  Motion was seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – All in Favor

NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Page Branch Park – FEMA Grant

Rob Guinness and Alderman Short are meeting this week to fill out the necessary paperwork required by FEMA to have both a senior elected official who is currently Alderman Short and an authorized city representative on the Grant.  We will add the city clerk as the authorized representative to the FEMA Grant for Page Branch Park so there are (2) people authorized on the FEMA grant paperwork.  Motion was made by Alderman DeMoulin to approve this addition, seconded by Alderman Kindred.
AYES – All in Favor

NAYS – 0

Motion carried  

Approval of Financial Statement

A motion was made by Alderman Kindred to publish the Financial Statement in the local paper, seconded by Alderman Short.

AYES – All in Favor

NAYS – 0

Motion carried

REPORTS OF SPECIAL BOARDS & COMMITTEES

Library:  
Waiting on budget to be confirmed

Cemetery / Parks / Page Branch Park:
Nothing to report 

Infrastructure:

Tony wasn’t present but asked Brian Hemmer with Alliance to mention that he will be  setting up a meeting with the Infrastructure committee in February to discuss the redrill / wastewater with a time / date TBD.  

A letter was presented to Mayor Wilch and City Attorney Rob Guinness from David Mason & Associates who found 2 issues of a crossbar with AT&T during their sewer main inspection.  Brian Hemmer would like direction on how to proceed from the board.  Rob Guinness will respond with a letter to AT&T to allow them to fix this problem at their expense or we will cut and move the lines by a specified date.

Emergency Services:

Nothing to report

Old Glory Jubilee: 

First meeting will be held on Thursday January 11, 2018 to discuss pizza sales and golf tournament and volunteers are welcome.

Tree Board: 
Nothing to report   

REPORTS OF ALDERMEN AND MAYOR
Mayor Wilch:  Had a meeting with Mike Hartman from USDA to discuss the money side of the project and he helped set up the software program with City Clerk Sue Hogarth.  Thanks to Alliance on the salt distribution.
Alderman Rockwell:  Nothing to report

Alderman Hartley:  Nothing to report

Alderman Kindred:  Thanks to Brian Hemmer for keeping the board informed on the water main breaks

Alderman Harper:  Nothing to report

Alderman Short:  Change the meeting date for the Old Glory Jubilee to Thursday, January 11, 2018 at 6PM at the school

Alderman DeMoulin:  Nothing to report but he can participate in the sewer meeting on any day but Fridays

REPORTS OF CITY DEPARTMENTS AND OFFICERS

Rob Guinness – Attorney – Nothing to report
Brian Hemmer – Alliance – Nothing to report

Brian Jeffries – Police Chief – Officer Oney would like to step down from part time to reserve and Officer Bean would like to move up from reserve to part-time.  Motion was made to approve this change from Alderman DeMoulin, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.

AYES – All in Favor

NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Paul Mueller – Emergency Management Director – not present

Tammy Sharpe – Treasurer – Nothing to report
Katie Harper – City Collector – The Sacred Heart Parish has applied early for their liquor license.  We will add to the agenda for the February meeting.  Katie spoke with Meridian about Senior Trash Assistance and they asked for a list of residents who would need this service so she is working on the list.  

MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS 
Public Comment By Any Person Or Group Desiring To Address The Board

Howard Jones has lived on Pin Oak Drive in a trailer for the past 4 years.  His water bill has been higher over the past 6 months and he asked the water department to come out and check the water meter 2 separate times over the past 90 days to check for a water leak and there was no leak detected.  His most recent water bill was $368.24.  Katie Harper explained that Mr. Jones had additional residents living in his home for awhile and the meter registered the higher water usage and it continued to measure at the higher usage after the additional residents left so the water leak wasn’t detected.  His meter was replaced and the leak was detected in this last bill.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to abate $64.14 of the sewer off of this recent bill, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.  
AYES – All in favor

NAYS – 0

Motion carried

A 6 month payment agreement will be set up for Mr. Jones so he will pay his average bill of $140.05 plus an additional $50.00 to pay off the remaining balance of $304.21 from this most recent bill.  Motion was made by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.

AYES – All in favor

NAYS – 0

Motion carried 

Another resident named April wanted to recognize and thank Alliance for staying after midnight to fix the most recent water main break without any problems with her water.  

A motion was made to go into closed session pursuant to RSMo Section 610.021 (1) Legal, Action, causes of action, litigation or confidential or privileged communications with its attorney, (3) Hiring, firing, disciplining or promoting of a particular employees by the city, (13) Individually identifiable personnel records, performance ratings or records pertaining to employees, and (14) records which are protected from disclosure by law, by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.

AYES – All in favor

NAYS – 0 

Motion carried 
Open meeting session ended at 8:30PM 

ACTIONS TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

There was discussion to clarify some rumors about the Elsberry police officers, but no action taken.
There was discussion to appeal the unemployment request for previous City Clerk Sharon Kakouris, but no action was taken.   
A motion was made to adjourn the closed session by Aldermen DeMoulin, seconded by Alderman Harper.


Meeting adjourned at 9:00 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Sue Hogarth,

City Clerk

